Minutes

2003 WCC11 Annual Meeting

1 June 2003

Logan, UT

Present: Stephen Cockerham (University of California-Riverside), Vic Gibeault (University of California-Riverside), Paul Johnson (Utah State University), David Kopec (University of Arizona), Kelly Kopp (Utah State University), Tony Koski (Colorado State University), Eric Miltner (Washington State University), Mohammad Pessarakli (University of Arizona), Terry Riordan (University of Nebraska-Lincoln), Greg Wiecko (University of Guam), Steve Wallner (administrative advisor, Colorado State University).

Meeting called to order at 3:00 PM.

Welcome by Paul Johnson. Agenda was presented for comment and approval. 

T. Koski moved to approve agenda; D. Kopec seconded. Motion passed

Minutes for 2002 meeting in Dallas were read. 

V. Gibeault moved to approve the minutes as read; D. Kopec seconded. Motion passed.

Historian’s Report

Given by Eric Miltner, in place of Gwen Stahnke

. 

Promotions, awards, etc.

Jim Reinert (Texas A&M) received 2 entomology awards

Kelly Kopp (Utah State) received the Utah State Extension Specialist’s Award

Roch Gaussoin (U. Nebraska-Lincoln) promoted to full professor 

Tony Koski (Colorado State) promoted to full professor

Bill Johnston (Washington State) promoted to full professor

Deaths

Al Marsh; irrigation specialist (UC-Riverside), in December 2002

John Van Damme; turf researcher and educator from U. California (retired in 1989), on May 16, 2003

Al Law; retired, from Washington State University

Bob Klucas; member of U. Nebraska turf team

Bill Brown; Colorado State University turf pathologist, on January 27, 2003

V. Gibeault moved to accept the report; Mohammad Pessarakli seconded. Motion passed.

Petition Renewal

Process has begun, under the guidance of Yaling Qian (CSU) and Greg Wiecko (U. Guam). Information is now being collected. There is a new process in place (web-based) for submission of information and forms. Signature pages, as in the past, are no longer required. Approval is made on-line by the appropriate administrator(s) at each institution.

NTEP Report

Gwen Stahnke, current WCC11 representative to NTEP, was not present due to conflict with the spring NTEP meeting. Her report was given by E. Miltner (attached). Gwen recommended that future WCC11 meetings not be scheduled during the first week of June, as this is traditional time for NTEP to meet every spring. Gwen believes that her term is up, but is not sure. There was discussion on selecting someone to fill her position. In the event that Gwen Stahnke’s term is finished this year, V. Gibeault made a MOTION that nominations be solicited via email (with a vote via email  by official WCC11 representatives from each institution), seconded by D. Kopec. Motion passed.
V. Gibeault moved to accept the NTEP report as read; D. Kopec seconded. MOTION passed.

Meeting for site 2004

NCR192 is scheduled for Lincoln in 2004 (formal meetings on June 15-16; arrive 13th for tours on 13th and 14th). After some discussion on having a joint meeting with NCR192 in Lincoln it was decided to delay any action and discuss further on Monday morning.

State Reports

Arizona

M. Pessarakli reported on salinity tolerance work.

D. Kopec reported on:

· saltgrass research

· paspalum management

· turfgrass water use research.

Colorado

Koski (also on behalf of Yaling Qian) reported on:

· saltgrass research

· C sequestration research

· OM accumulation research

· buffalograss management (weed control, fertilization, and water management)

Meeting adjourned at 6PM.

2 June 2003

8:15
Meeting re-convened.

Advisor Report

Dr. Wallner reviewed the petition renewal process. It is now done on-line. Signature pages are no longer needed. Directors approve the renewal on-line. Use the following web site and password to access the web site:

www.lgu.umd.edu/login.cfm
Password:   wrcc-11

Participants should forward accomplishments to Yaling. The material from all states will be compiled into a single document, put on-line for their review

Important to document efforts that are coordinated via the committee and WCC11 member institutions. For example, coordinated saltgrass research among WCC11 institutions.

There was discussion on appointing a chair and secretary (for a 5-year period). Tony Koski and Yaling Qian were designated to record minutes and prepare the annual report (beginning 2003) for a 5-year trial period. T. Koski also volunteered to develop a WCC11 web site where minutes, annual report, and other pertinent information could be posted.

Resumed discussion on 2004 meeting site.

The possibility of Guam as a site was discussed; it was concluded that travel costs would be prohibitive for most participants. 

E. Miltner moved that the 2004 meeting to be held in conjunction with the NCR192 group in NE (June 13-16); D. Kopec seconded. Motion approved.

If a joint meeting with NCR192 will not be possible for some reason, Washington State will be the backup site for the 2004 meeting.

The 2005 WCC11 meeting will likely be held in conjunction with ITS in Wales. The format of that meeting (official, pending approval by administrators OR unofficial) will be discussed at the 2004 meeting.

Resume State Reports

California

S. Cockerham

· compost (yard waste) soil amendment study

· reported on Coachella Valley project to establish a turf research program in that location; insufficient interest on the part of the golf industry and other potential funding sources has dictated that the project will not continue.

V. Gibeault

· reported on program status in CA

· May 4 LA Times magazine examined the use of artificial turf for home lawns.

· began 2002 zoysiagrass, buffalograss, and bermudagrass studies this spring (had quarantine problems)

· established low maintenance grass with Bernd Leinhauer in New Mexico
· California is marketing Verde buffalograss, via cell tray production with a sod grower in Nebraska (Todd Valley Farm)

Washington

E. Miltner (also on behalf of G. Stahnke) reported on:
· clopyralid contamination of yard waste compost
· vegetative buffers for nutrient filtering on golf courses
· pesticide mobility into salmon-bearing streams on golf courses
Reports from NE and Guam will be completed on Tuesday morning.

Meeting was adjourned at 10:00 am to allow visits to the Agronomy farm and the Horticulture and Turf plots, where lunch will be served.

Meeting reconvened at 9:00 am on Tuesday, June 3.

State Reports

Guam

G. Wiecko reported on the use of turf and soil as a bio filter for potential nitrate and phosphate buffer when using effluent irrigation 

Nebraska

T. Riordan reported that UNL has begun a professional golf management (PGM) program. Bob Shearman is now in charge of all phases of the buffalograss program, including breeding. A post doc is doing some novel biotech work on buffalograss.

Utah

P. Johnson gave a tour of the turfgrass research center, describing work genetic work with Poa species, low-maintenance turfgrass mixtures, and NTEP trials. K. Kopp discussed her work with the Center for Water Efficient Landscaping (CWEL); the group was able to hear about some of the research projects prior to touring the turf plots.

Meeting was adjourned at 11 am

